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Outgoing President Leroy Cole passes the gavel on to new SAH 
President Dale Wells. (pltoto by Bobbie'dine Rodda) 

Annual Meeting and Awards Banquet 
Dale K. Wells of Kalamazoo , Michigan , officially assumed the 
position of SAH President at the Annual Meeting of Members & 
Awards Banquet at the Country Club of Hershey October 12th . 

Awards presented at the banquet, ably emceed by Leroy 
Co le in his last official function as Presiden t, were the E.P 
Ingersoll Award to the Pebble Beach Concours d'Elegance, the 
Richard and Grace Brigham Award to Automotive Fine Art and 
Co ll ectible Automobile, the Student Paper Award to jameson Wet­
more for his paper, "Driving the Dream, The History and Moti­

vation Behind Sixty Years of Automated Highway Systems," the 
Carl Benz Award to Mi chael Lamm for his article , "Unrealized 
Dreams: GM's 1955 La Salle ll Motorama Cars ," the Benz 
Award of Distinction to Brooks T Brierley for his article, "Ori­

gins of the French Concours d'Elegance," The icholas-joseph 
Cugnot Award to Karl Ludvigsen, author of Battle for the Beetle, 
Cugnot Awards of Distinction to Nick Georgano for The Beaulieu 
Ency lopedia of the Automobile and Simon Moore for The Legend­
ary 2.3: A !fa Romeo 8C2300, the James ]. Bradley Distinguished 
Service Award to the American Truck Historical Society and the 
Friend of Automotive History Award to John Martin Smith. 

At the Board of Directors meeting, the previous evening, 
Gregg Merksamer was appointed to serve out Dale's term on the 
Board. 
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Two of the best goodwill ambassadors for SAH, Bobbie' dine 
Rodda and Paul Lashbrook at the Hospitality Tent at Hershey. 

SAH in Paris and London, February 2002 
World conditions permitting, SAH plans a two-part program at 
the time of Retromobile in Paris . For those who may not know, 
Retromobile has been France's larges t exhibition of old cars for 
over 20 years . The first event will be our J th annual dinner in 
Paris on the eve of the opening of the show. The second event, 

in London , will be lunch at the Royal Automobile Club fol­
lowed by a tour of the Royal Mews. 

The Paris dinner, Thursday February 7, 2002 
Where For the first time, SAH will be wining and dining 
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Flattered and Pleased 

H ello to all SAH members and friends. My name is Dale 
Wells , and I have been privileged to be elected to serve 

as your nex t Pres ident. 

I am relatively new to SAH, having first met many officers 
and members in 1997 when The Sp lendid Stu tz Book was select­

ed for the Cugnot award that year. I was President of the Stutz 
Club at the time, and the book represented seven years of work 
and research on the pan of our members under the leadership 

of our editor and coordinator, Ray Katzell. The award was most 
appreciated , and stands as one of the highlights of my lifetime 
of admiring antique cars and pursuing their history. 

I cannot remember a time when old cars did not fasc inate 
me. While growing up in the small town of Three Rivers, Mich­
igan , our family lived for a time in an apartment building on 
Main Street, which was U . . Highway 131 through town . We 
were between a Texaco gas station and the Chevrolet garage. 
Across the intersection to the north was a Standard Oil gas sta­

tion , and to the northwest, a Mobil Oil station and the Buick 
garage. I guess being surrounded by so much automobile acti v­
ity doomed me to a lifetime of studying those cars of my youth, 
and seeking to own and drive some. 

I especially admired the BIG old cars, and read the "for 
sale" ads to look for survivors . l was not aware of any antique 

car clubs at the time, but soon found Floyd Clymer Auto 
crapbooks as a source of information about old cars. I also 

watched the Chicago and Detroit Sunday newspapers for any 
likely examples for sale. Motor Trend magazine was also great 
reading as it carried advertisements for collector cars at the time 
and also featured Robert Gott lieb's classic car co lumn. I re­

member seeing Duesenbergs advertised for 895 and up in 
Chicago, and vowed to buy one when I had saved up $1,000 . 
Of course , by the time I had 1,000, Duesenbergs were about 
$5,000, and so have eluded me forever. 

Life changed forever when I married my wife, Bonnie, began 
raising our famil y of one daughter and two boys, and then had an 

opportunity to buy a Stutz Cabriolet. We have had that tutz for 
40 years now, and have had many adventures learning about this 
fascinating, rare automobile, working with other car coll ectors, 

going on club tours and holding offices in various clubs. 
I have had many wonderful years pursuing old cars as a 

family hobby and meeting hundreds of wonderful , interesting 

people. However, none of those experiences compare with the 

challenge and excitement of now becoming SAH Pre ident. I am 
Oattered and pleased to have this opportunity to serve you, and 

look forward to seeing and hea ring from many of you these next 
few years. Let's go forward with our challenge-researching and 

recording automotive history for the record , and being THE 
source of accurate, complete knowledge of all th ings automotive. 

-Dale K. Well s 



Beverly Rae Kimes presented the Ingersoll Award to Al McEwan, a 
member of the Advisory Board and a long-time friend of Pebble 
Beach. 

E.P. Ingersoll Award 
The Ingersoll is awarded for excellence in presentation of auto­

mobile history in other than print media. In the past, winners 
have included films , television shows and web sites. This year it 
is awarded to an event, the Pebble Beach Concours D'Elegance. 

E.P Ingersoll began presenting automobile history in 
1895. He didn't know it at the time, of course. Actually, over fifty 

years ago , neither did the Pebble Beach people who first got the 
idea of reviving the European concours d'elegance. Social arbiter 
Lucius Beebe was among the perennials of those early events . 
Indeed, his spirit was its spirit. Pebble Beach was a party. 

It still is-a splendiferous party, to be sure. But since the 
early seventies it has become much more than that. Jules 
Heumann and Lorin Tryon took over the direction of the Pebble 
Beach concours at that · time and set it on an historic course. 

One example: In 1985 all six Bugatti Royales were brought 
together at Pebble Beach, a gathering that no one in the world , 
not even Ettore Bugatti, had ever seen before. ince then , this 
sort of singular presentation has become a routine occurrence 
for automobiles as various as the American Underslung and 
W.O .'s 8 Litre Bentleys. 

Sadly, Lorin is no longer with us , but jay Heumann enjoys 
participating from his emeritus status. Sandra Kasky remains 
executive director par excell ence and, after a seamless transi­
tion, Glenn Mounger is the new chair. We can be assured that 
Pebble Beach will continue to present automobile history as 

sublimely in the future as it has in the past. 
Last August, Pebble Beach presented what was unque -

tionably among the most strongly historic fields in the concours' 
history. The historian in me reveled in the experience. It is one 

!look forward to repeating next year-and every year after that. 
It is my pleasure to present the prestigious Ingersoll 

Award to the Pebble Beach Concours d'Elegance 

-Beverly Rae Kim es 
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It was a family affair as Dennis David filled in for Benz Commit­
tee Chairman DoJJ Keefe and his son Chris accepted the Carl Benz 
Award for his hero, Mike Lamm. 

Carl Benz Award 
and Benz Award of Distinction 
As many of you already know, the Benz Award recognizes the 
best article on automotive history appearing in a periodical. 
One need not be a member of AH to receive the Benz award, 

or even to nominate an article, however the Benz committee is 
of course, comprised of SAH members. l would also like to 

thank Benz Committee members John Gunnell, John Sawruh, 
and Bill Warner for their help and guidance in the selection of 
those articles recognized. Special thanks goes to Dennis David, 
who has been a great help to the committee over the years and 

to me in particular. 
It appears that interest in the Benz Award has grown in the 

last year, as we have seen a siginificant increase in submissions, 

with a total of 22, compared to just 15 last year. Additionally, the 
quality seems to get better every year, with several extensively 
researched projects being nominated this time around. 

This year, we are pleased to announce that in addition to 
the Benz Award, one runner-up has received an Award of 

Distinction. Though both articles were completely different in 
terms of topic, focus and presentation, they both shared a level 
of excellence that clearly set them apart from all of the rest. Both 
required a substantial amount of research and were presented 
with photography that captured the essence of the works . 

The winner of the Benz Award of Distinction goes to 
Broohs T Brierley for his article , "Origins of the French 

Concours d'Elegance," which appeared in the September, 2000 
issue of Car Collector. Congratulations r. Brierley! 

This year's Benz Award chronicles a story of contra ts , a 
pair of automobiles that were lovingly designed and construct­

ed by General Motors for the 1955 Motorama, shown with the 
utmost pride and ceremony and then, in a bizzare eries of 

events, discarded without a second thought. This is the s tory of 
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the 1955 La Salle l1 Motorama cars. 

The aut hor then picks up the story with their discovery 

and liberation from a Detroit-area wrecking yard, as well as the 

conti nuing efforts toward their res toration. 

l am thrilled to an nounce that the 2001 Benz Award goes 

to Michael Lamm for his article, "Unrealized Dreams: GM's 1955 

La Salle II Motorama Cars," published in the February, 2000 

issue of Co ll ectib le Automobile. Congratu lations Mr. Lamm! 

-Don Keefe 

Student Paper Award Winner Jameson Wetmor-e 

Student Paper Award 
The Student Paper Award program , new to the Society of Auto­

motive Historians , got off to a strong start in 2000-200 l. 

As many of you know, the desirability of our ociety initiat­

ing a program which would enable students in higher education 

to demonstrate their writing abilities in the field of automotive 

history has been discussed over the past several years. Early in 

2000 a committee was established to turn this concept into an 

acti ve program. It was agreed that the initial award would be 

made in October 2001. Basic rules for the program were estab­

lished, and ways and means were developed of bringing the com­

petition to the attention of university students across the United 

States and even abroad. 

The commi ttee determined that persons invited to com­

pete for the initial award would be upper-level undergraduate 

and graduate students. Papers were not to exceed 10,000 words 

and were to be judged using the criteria of research , organiza­

tion , wr iting sty le and documentation. The award was to consist 

of a plaque and a cash prize of $500. The wi nning paper was to 

be published in the Automot ive Hi story Review. 
Several hundred announcements of the contest were 

mail ed to a broad range of colleges and universiti es and to all 

members of SAH who were affiliated with institutions of higher 

lea rnin g. Nu merous telephone and e-mail inquiries from inter­

ested persons were answered. 

Six papers were rece ived from contestants , rive from the 
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United States and one from Canada. All six were given compli­

mentary membership for one year in SAH. Following a judging 

process participated in by all committee members , the winner of 

the contest was determined to be Mr. Jam eson Wetm ore, a PhD 

candidate in the Department of Science and Technology Studies 

at Cornell University. The title of his award-winning paper is 

"Driving the Dream , The History and Motivation Behind Sixty 

Years of Automated Highway Systems." 

Members of the Student Paper Award Committee are 

Charles Blackman, Robert Ebert, David Lewis and Cra ig Pascoe, 
with Sinclair Powell serving as chair. The late Richard 
Scharchburg also was a committee member prior to his untime­

ley death. The chair wishes to thank all committee members for 

their outstanding dedication and hard work over the past year. 

Without such a fine level of support the program could not pos­

sibly have been successful. 

- Sinclair Powell 

Gil Wanger, regional vice president, accepts the the James J. Brad­
ley Award on behalf of the American Truck Historical Society. 
(photo by Bobbie'din e Rodda) 

James]. Bradley Distinguished Service Award 
The honor of presenting the james J. Bradley Distinguished Service 

Award falls to me as Vice President of AH, and although l am not 

a member of the Committee that chooses the recipient, I nonethe­

less feel it is one of the most important awards the AH bestows. 

As this evening's program notes, the award is presented to 

an organization that has distinguished itse lf in the preservation 

of important automotive archives . First presented in 1982 , it is 

named for Jim Bradley, the former curator of the ational 

Automotive History Collection at the Detroit Public Library. 

What makes the Bradley Award particularly significant is that it 

represents what is really the heart of what we as the Society of 

Automotive Historians are trying to do. Without individuals and 

organizations who dedicate themselves to the preservation of 

historical automotive materials of all sorts, we would not be ab le 

to acco mplish our collective task of accurately recording and 

inte rpreting the history of the automobile, its development and 



its enormous economic and social significance in our society. 
It is with great pride that I present the Bradley Award this 

yea r to the American Truck Historica l Society. An assoc iation 
with no fewer that 22 ,000 members , the Society has over the 

years compiled and maintained a magnificent coll ection of 
materials related to trucks of all kinds , and has recently built a 

new home for this collection in Kansas Ci ty. This has been a 
remarkab le achievement and more than deserves the recogni­

tion of the SAH and its 2001 Bradley Award . 

Finally, before l call upon Gil Wanger to accept the award, 
I do want to share with you a thought that occurred to me as I 

pondered what l might say in presenting this award. The image 
~f 22 ,000 guys together in thei r trucks would seem to be a great 
answer for our recent problems with Osama bin Laden and the 

Taliban . All we have to do is get them to Afghanistan' 
-joe Freeman 

John Martin Smitlt addresses SAH members as Fred Roe looks on. 

Friend of Automotive History Award 
Many of us grew up regarding historians as secluded academics try­
ing to figure out what happened in the Middle Ages. Of course at 
that time, a considerable number of decades ago , everybody thought 
that Henry Ford had invented the automobile and that was that. 

But a couple more decades passed-l 'm old enough to 
speak of decades , not years-and some of us realized that there 

was a history behind the automobile other than Henry Ford , and 
that we wanted to know more about it. Thus, in the second half 
of the twentieth century, the study of automotive history became 

a recogn ized part of the recently explosive growth of interest in 
automob iles as something other than mere transportation. 

Tonight we are presenting our Friend of Automotive 

History Award to one of our members who recognized earl y 
that his town had a significant role in the development of the 
automobile, john Martin Smith, of Auburn, Indiana. 

john Martin Smith obviously has had historical instincts all 
his life. Vestiges of Au burn's automotive heritage were still appar­
ent as he grew up. The Auburn-Cord-Duesenberg Club brought 

Auburn-bu ilt au tomobiles to town on Labor Day every year. 
From this beginning john Martin Smith recogn ized that the area's 
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local automotive history was a part of something larger and could 

be developed to benefit both the automotive hobby and industri­
al history as well as the town . He pursued this idea and his ini­
tiative created a world-class museum that portrays Auburn's 

automotive history as well as that of the state of Indiana and is 

recognized as one of the top attractions in the sta te. 

He diligently led the development of this museum , its his­

torically significant build ing and its library for many years. Then 
he began a second automot ive historical museum and now is 

working on a third one. Somehow he also found the time to 
author a history of DeKalb County, of which Auburn is the 
county seat, a volume rivaling a dictionary in size and contain­

ing extensive details of lesser automotive ventures in the area. 
John Martin Smith was one of the earliest members of the 

Society of Automotive Historians and has served as our legal advisor 
ever since he assisted in having the Society incorporated in Indiana. 

Members and guests , l take pleasure in presenting the 
Friend of Automotive History Award to John Martin Smith. 

-Fred Roe 

Jeff Godshall presents the Richard and Grace Brigham Award to 
Jaclt Juratovic, editor and art director of Automotive Fine Art. 

Richard and Grace Brigham Award 
Automoti ve Fine Art, published periodically by the Automotive 
Fine Arts Society (AFAS) , is a very unusual publication that 

looks at automotive history from a unique perspective, that of 
the artist (as op-posed to the writer). For example, in the latest 
issue , an article titled "Art and the French Grand Prix , 1921" 

explains why the race was important , recounts the race itself 
and then presents and critiques the work of the several artists 
that have depicted the race in various mediums. In many ways 

automotive art that depicts historical events is just as much an 
analysis of that event as is a written article or photograph . 

Other articles recently published include "The Motoring 
Art of Peter Heick Whilst in the UK" and "Rene Vincent , Lin­

coln Automobile Artist. '' 
This 8 1/2 x 11-inch publication features high-quality repro­

ductions of au tomotive artwork both in co lor and black and 

white, including the curricu lum vitae of many prominent artists 
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in the field of automotive illustration , painting and sculpture. 

For its success in presenting automotive history from a 
unique , different and enr ich ing perspective, Automotive Fi ne Art 
was chosen by the Society of Automotive Historians to receive 

the Richard & Grace Brigham Award. Congratulati ons to its ed­
itor, Jaci? )ttratovic. 

Co ll ectible Automobile, published six times a year by Publi­

cations International , is an outstanding effort , consistently high 

in both thequality of writi ng and quality of presentation. 
Significantly, the ed itors and writers make a real effort to 

capture the more recent history of the domestic automobile 

.. industry and the vehicles we've owned or driven. While these 

may not be the grand marques of automotive history, each played 
its part in the automotive story of postwar 20th century America. 

For example, during the review year, one article, "The 

Vega, GM's Edsel ," did much to explain GM's inability to pro­
duce a quality small car, which led in turn to its rapid decline 

in market share in the past two decades, with consequ ences far 
beyond Detroit. 

Other articles of interest described AMC's "Big Bad 

Colors" Cars , the 1947-82 Checkers and th e 1953-55 
Ramblers. A nothe provided an instructive look at the seventy­
year history of the Art Center College of Design , where many 

top automotive designers have been trained. 
By cap turing the automotive history of recent decades , 

when those involved are still here to tell their stories, Collectible 

Automobile will become an indispensable reference for future 
historians for whom our era will be their "good old days. " 

For its uccess in discovering, presenting and thus pre­

serving more recent automotive history Co llectible Automobile 
was chosen by the Society of Automotive Historians to receive 
the Richard & Grace Brigham Award. Congratulations to its 
editor, john Biel , and publisher, Publications International. 

-jeff Godshall 

Ka rl Ludvigsen proudly accep ts the Nicholas-joseph Cugnot 
Award fro m Award Ch airm a n Michael Berger. 
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Nicholas-joseph Cugnot Award 
and Cugnot Awards of Distinction 

Karl Ludvigsen~ Battle for the Beetle 

Battle for the Beetle is an exemplary piece of scholarship . 
As one of the Committee members wrote: "To my mind this 

book is automotive history at its best. " The development of the 

Volkswagen Beetle is brilliantly placed in its historical context , 

but, just as importantly, that vehicle's relationship to the politi­
cal, soc ial and military events of the era are made an integral 

part of the story. Details far beyond most books on this subj ect 
are presented in an interesting, readable manner recounting vir­
tually every aspect in an utterly intriguing way. Sound histori ­

cal methodology is evident throughout the book's 400+ pages , 
and it is obvious that the author took great care in researching 
and analyzing his subject. In sum , Battle for the Beetle is fasci­

nating and captivating for anyone interested in automotive his­
tory or, for that matter, the history of the era within which the 
Beetle was created. 

The Beaulieu Encyclopedia of ihe Automobile 
edited by G.N. (Nick ) Georgano 

The Beaulieu Encyclopedia of the Automobile, true to its 
title, is encyclopedic in every respect. A hardbound, two-vol­
ume, 1,792-page work, it will stand as a synonym for "co m­

plete" in this category of reference work for many years to 
come. The authors have compiled histo rical information and 

data on practically every known motorcar and company, and 

the encyclopedia also includes biographies of key automotive 
personalities. The marque en tri es go into greater depth than 

any other volume of this kind , and photographs of s ign ificant 
au tomobile models add to the reader's understanding. As one of 
our reviewers noted: "The Beaulieu Encyclopedia of the Auto­
mobile is clearly a superlative, comprehensive reference. " It may 

very well be the very best reference work of this type ever, and 
will not easily be surpassed in the future. 

Simon Moore's, The Legendary 2.3: Alfa Romeo 8C2300 
Moore's three-volume work is an obvious labor of love, 

and should be recognized as the definitive reference work on 

this Alfa Romeo car, and as an exemplar of thorough , in­
depth research on an automobile model. Buttressed by many 
years of worldwide research, the author evidences an ency­

clopedic knowledge of both the car and its racing milieu. 
" othing about this book-research, writing, design and 
physical qualities-was done by halves, " wrote one member 

of the Cugnot Committee. The text is printed on 962 glossy 

pages and is accompanied by 1,362 photos , many in color, 
which great ly complement the book. The author employs lit­
erally thousands of words to address virtually every aspect of 
all the cars of this model that were built. Simon Moore has 

succeeded in producing a work of inestimable value to 

enthusiasts . 
-Michael Berger 



Highlights from the October 11, 2001 
SAH Board Meeting 

State of the Society 
1. Membership Total membership has risen to 948 , up 

from 903 in October of 2000 , part of a steady climb in the last 
few years . The international nature of the SAH is shown by the 

fact that 186 of these members are from outside the United 
States. The next membership directory will be published in 

September of 2002. 

2. Annual Elections Dale Wells has been elec ted as the 
new President of the Society. Re-elected as officers were joe 
Freeman (Vice-President) , Mike Berger (Secretary) and Kit Fos­
tir (Treasurer). Paul Lashbrook and Darwyn Lumley were re­
elected to the Board of Directors, along with outgoing President 
Leroy Co le. The election of Dale Wells creates a vacancy on the 

Board. Society By-Laws provide that the Board makes a one­
year appo intment in such a situation . Past policy has been to fi ll 
such vacancies with the runner-up in the annual election. 

Gregg Merhsamer was that person, and his appointment was 
moved and unanimously approved. 

3. Finances Kit Foster presented the 2001 -02 SAH oper­

ating budget for consideration , together with a balance sheet for 
the past year and a cash flow analysis spreadsheet covering the 
years 1997-98 through 2000-0l. Each was fully discussed by 
the Board members. Reversing the trend of the last few years, 

the proposed budget was a balanced one, made possible by the 
dues increase approved last spring. The Board voted unani­

mously to approve the 2001-02 budget as presented. 

Ongoing Activities 
4 . Awards Leroy Cole reviewed the list of awards to be 

presented at the Annual Meeting and Awards Banquet and indi­
cated the recipient(s) of each. Tay lor Vinson noted that there 
would be no Cugnot Awards for books published in languages 

other than English this year, since the pub lishers fa iled to supply 
review copies of the nominated works. Mike Berger reported that, 
while there was complete satis faction with the outcome of this 
year's deliberations, the Cugnot Award Committee had begun to 

discuss a number of issues related to the process of selecting that 
award in the future. Chief among those was whether separate cat­

egorical awards ought to be introduced, whether the "runner-up" 

Awards of Distinction ought to carry a designation other than 
"Cugnot" and whether the traditional voting procedure ought to 

be modified . Following Board discussion of each of these issues, 
it was suggested that the Committee prepare recommendations 
for action at the spring Board meeting. 

5. Periodicals Leroy Cole commended Sam Fiorani for 

his distinguished service as SAH journal editor during the past 
six years . The Board endorsed by voice vote the installation of 
Tom ]ahups as the new editor of the journal , effective with the 
November-December 2001 issue. Tom indicated that a "new 

look" would be forthcoming with the january-February issue. 
Taylor Vinson reported that Issue #37 of the Automotive History 
Review has been pub lished. He circulated the table of contents 
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At the conclusion of the Board meeting it's time for a group photo . 
Left to right seated: Secretary Mike Berger, President Leroy Cole, 
President-elect Dale Wells , Vice President Joe Freeman, Treasurer 
Kit Foster; standing: Bob Ebert, Darvin Kuehl, Jim Schild , Gregg 
Merksamer, Michael Worthington-Williams , Sam Fiorani and 
Taylor Vinson 

for Issue #38 which is due out in February of 2002. It will fea­
ture color on both the front and back covers. Issue #39 is sched­

uled for the end of calendar year 2002. 
6. Book Publications The sale of the remaining copies of 

Mr. Jave lin , together with the printing Oats for the same, netted 

a little over $3 ,000 for the Society. Sales of the Beauliw Ency­
clopaedia of the Automobile have gone well. Copies of this refer­
ence work had been purchased from the publisher at a discount , 
which then was passed on to the SAH membership. The latter 

obviously appreciated being able to buy the encyclopedia for a 
price below the retail one. The Board felt that we ought to con­

tinue offering such a perk. Therefore , it was decided to order 
additional copies of the Encyclopaedia, which is now being 
printed as a three-volume work, and copies of a new work in the 

Beaulieu series , a volume on coachbui lt cars worldwide. 
7. Website www.autohistory.org has turned out to be a 

powerful, worldwide recruiting tool for the Society, as we ll as a 
valuable resource for th e membership . "Motormail," an email 

discussion group , was cited as being particularly useful. 
8 . Advertising Manager The Society has an ongoing 

need for someone to actively seek advertisements for the SAH 

publications and the website. Sam Fiorani has generously been 
filling that need on a temporary basis, but a permanent appoint­

ment is necessary. Members interested in performing such a 
service for the Society should contact Kit Foster. 

9 . Silent Auction Leroy Cole reported that 500 items had 

been received for the next auction. The range and quality of the 
items to be made ava ilab le are impress ive for this annual 
"swap" of materials among members. The auction continues to 

be a popular and financially profitable activity for the Society. 

10 . Automotive History Conference The 4th bi-annual 
conference is slated for Apri l10-l3 , 2002 at the Auburn-Cord­
Duesenberg Museum in Auburn , Indiana. The call for papers 
has elicited 16 proposals to date . Additiona l ones are expect­

ed/solicited . 
11 . European Meeting Taylor Vinson reported that plans 

are moving ahead for the 7th annual dinner/meeting, to be held 
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February 7, 2002 in Paris. [Since the Board meeting the dinner 

has been arranged at the Renault Museum . See SAH in Paris 

and London, February 2002 page l.] A side trip to London , 

including a tour of the Royal Mews and lunch at the Royal 

Automobile Club is being planned as we ll. 

12. Chapter Relations Leroy Cole reported that ties with the 

chapter in California and the Canadian Automotive Historians were 

stronger than ever, and those two groups were actively involved in 

a number of activities. The Hoosier chapter is reorganizing and the 

Leland chapter is exploring the possibility of organizing a literature 

fair in the Midwest. Michael Worthington-Wi lliams, present as a 

guest, added that the British chapter was enjoying record member-

• ship and actively engaged in a variety of programs. 

New Initiatives and Proposals 
13. Affiliation with the American Historical Assoc­

iation (AHA) joe Freeman reported that the applica tion of the 

SA H to become an affiliate member of the AHA was not accept ­

ed . The letter co ntaining thi disappointing news did not con­

tain a reason for the AHA's act ion. After a lengthy discussion of 

the situation the Board decided to seek a full explanation from 

the AHA. 

14. Joe Freeman also noted that members of the Auto 

Racing Historica l Assoc iatio n are sti ll interes ted in becoming 

part of 1 he SAH, but that the app li cation for chapter sta tus was 

sti ll in process. 

15. Publications Doctrine The Publications Committee 

has drafted a Publications Doctrine setting forth the goals and 

nature of the various Society publications and establishing writ­

ten guidelines for their management. lt was circulated to Board 

members for consideration at the April 2002 meeting. 

16. everal ideas for new initiatives, first broached by Leroy 

Cole at the April Board meeting, were discussed in more detai l. 

They included a proposal to expand the award structure, to 

include an Archivist of the Year award, honoring Richard 
Scl larcllburgs legacy, and an award for privately-owned automotive 

museums, named after William E. wigart, jr. o action was taken 

on these suggestions, but they wi ll be discu sed fu rther in Apri l. 

17 . In his fi nal remarks as President, Leroy Cole stressed 

the importance of our not neglect ing the history of the Society of 

Automotive Historians . To that end , he and his wife, Cora, have 

assembled a Presidents Book of Honor that will be passed down 

to each of Leroy's successors, beginning with Dale Wells. It con­

ta ins a hi Lory of the socie ty, the By-Laws, li.sts of all award recip­

ients, including b iographical sketches of those who have received 

the Friend of Automo ti ve History Award , and chronologie of 

Board members and editors of the J ournal and of the Review. 
Kudos 

18. At both the beginning and end of the meeting, Board 

members praised Leroy Co le for the qua lity of his leadersh ip as 

AH President during the past two years. The meeting co n­

cluded with a standing ova tion in his honor. 
ubmitt ecl by, 

Mike Berger, SA I-l Secre tary 
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at the Renault Museum . The Museum , home to a grand array of 

ve hi cles beginning wi th the original 1898 machine, is loca ted in 

the old Renault fa ctory in Boulogne-Billancourt , about four 

miles from the Arc de Triomphe. We would meet for drinks at 

6:30 PM and eat at 7:15PM. 

How to Reserve Please contact Laurent Friry, 22 rue 

cl 'Antony, F-91370 Verr ieres le Buisson , France ( te l. (33) 607 

643 621 (work), (33) 1 60 l3 04 93 (home, weekends , and be­

tween 8 and 10 PM. Central European time weeknights . FAX 

(33) 1 6447 6960 ; e-mail : Laurent.friry@esf.ericsson.se. 

Reservation Deadline january 31 , 2002 . For security rea­

sons the Museum must know the names of all attendees a week 

in advance. Laurent canno t accept reservations after January 31. 

Tentative Price 50 Euros , by check, payable to Laurent 

and sent to his home address. Please do OT send him checks 

in French francs. The final price has not been determined as 

you read this , and it may be slightly more or slightly less. 

Laurent will make adjustments at the door. 

Directions Laurent will send a detail ed map and infor­

mation to members who plan to attend the dinner. 

The London trip , Monday February II , 2002 
Plan for the Day Members in Paris wou ld clay trip to 

London on the Channel train Eurostar, where members already 

in London would join us fo r lunch at the Royal Automobile 

Club (RAC), and the tour of the Royal Mews that fol lows. We 

would return in the evening to Paris . The RAC , purpose-built 

in 1912, has been described as a combination of Roman mag­

nificence and Edwardian comfort. At the Royal Mews we will 

see the coaches and motor vehicles used at coronations, the 

opening of Parliament and other affairs of state. We would use 

the Underground for traveling in London , so bring a few 

pounds. 
Rail Tickets We plan to obtain rail ti ckets in advance for 

those go ing from Paris. If the number in the group is ten or 

more, the round trip price is about 220 . Less than ten in the 

group , it is abou t $320. Members who would like a one-way 

ticket and remain in England , or come back with us to Paris , 

could do so, although it could affect the price of the ticket for 

tho e wanting a round trip if the return ing group is less than 

te n . lt is anti cipated that you would pay for the tickets at the 

dinner on the 7th . 

Lunch Reservations A suming that a private dining 

room is available at the RAC, the cost of one that accommo­

dates 12-28 persons is approx imately 248, which wo uld be 

prorated among the number attending (i.e., 2l pe r perso n if 

12 came; $9 if there were 28). To this should be added the cost 

of a three-course luncheon , expected to cost 50 per person. 

House wi ne is approximately 19 per bottle . These are the 2001 

food and drink prices , and those for 2002 could rise from three 

to five percent. We would co llect at the end of the mea l. The 

RAC can accommodate less than ten members in its regular 

Cot~lit~u ed on page 10 



The E-M-F Company: The Story of Automotive Pioneers 
Barney Everitt, William Metzger, and Walter Flanders, by 

Anthony]. Yanik. 2001 ISB 0-7680-0716---X. 243 pages, 40 
black-and-white photographs. Hardcover. 9 x 6 in. Published 

by the Society of Automotive Engineers , 400 Commonwealth 

Drive, Warrendale, PA 15096-0001. $39.00 plus shipping &. 

handling. 

Historians of the first quarter century of the American automo­

bile industry focus most of their attention on the successful car 

makers-Ransom Olds, Charles ash, Henry Ford, William Dur­

ant, the Dodge brothers , Roy Chapin, and a few others. Tony 
Yaniks book traces the careers of three lesser-known automotive 

pioneers-Byro n F. ("Barney") Everitt (1872- 1940) , William 

Metzger (1868-1933), and Walter Flanders (1871-1923) . o car 

bearing any of their names survives today and their joint au to­

motive enterprise, the E-M-F Company, lasted less than four 

years. Two of the founders, Everitt and Metzger, left the com­

pany only eleven months after they launched it. Why devote a 

book to their story? 

For one thing, the three men collectively had a broad 
influence on the early Detro it auto industry well beyond E-M-F 

The first part of the book (chapters 1-3) examines the 

early lives and work of the three men while the last section 

(chapters 8-10), looks at their careers after they left E-M-F 

The middle part of the book (chapters 4-7) chronicles the tan­

gled and twisted history of the E-M-F Company in detail. 
The three men made significant contributions to the 

automobile industry before their work at E-M-F Everett was an 

important early auto body manufacturer, supplying bodies to 

pioneers Ransom Olds and Henry Ford. He helped lure Fred 

and Charles Fisher into the automobile body business and later, 

Walter 0. Briggs. Metzger opened the first auto dealership in 

Michigan , if not the first in the United States , and developed the 

first Detroit Auto how. He also succe sfu ll y managed sales for 

the Cad illac Motor Car Company during its early years. Flan­

ders was a production genius who managed Henry Ford's Pi­

quette Avenue plant from mid-August 1906 to mid-April 1908, 
right before Ford began gearing up to produce the Model I. 
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Tony Yanik traces the careers of the th ree men after they 

left E-M-F All three were associated with mostly un uccessful 

automotive ventures, including the Metzger Motor Car Com­

pany, the Everitt Motor Car Company, the Flanders Motor Car 

Company, the Columbia Motor Car Company, the Wills Sainte 

Claire Company, the Ri ckenbacker Motor Company, the United 

States Motor Company, and the Standard Motor Company. 

Walter Flanders served as president and general manage r of the 

Maxwell Motor Company from early 1913 through December 

1917. Maxwell was a successful operation when he left, but it 

later fell on hard times. Yan ik clearly establishes that the three 

men were major players in much of the early Detroit automo­

bile industry, in addition to their work at the E-M-F Company. 

Yanik also chron icles, as best anyone can , the complex 

and convoluted history of E-M-F and its relationship with 

Studebaker Brothers Manufacturing Company. T he three 

founders announced their new company on June 2, 1908, for­

mally incorporated the firm on August 4 and signed a sa les 

agreement with Studebaker the next day. The South Bend , 

Indiana, wagon manufacturer would take half of E-M-F's pro­

duction and control sales in the southern and western states. 

E-M-F's own sales force, under Metzger, would cover the 

Midwest and East. In mid-September 1908 E-M-F purchased 

the Wayne Automobile Company, founded earlier by Everett 

and Flanders , and then the orthern Motor Car Company, con­

trolled by Metzger, in early October. 

The combination of the three E-M-F founders and the 

Studebaker interests brought confl ict. Everitt and Metzger soon 

became unhappy with the Studebaker sales agreement and both 

resigned from E-M-F on April 29 , 1909 after Studebaker bought 

their stock. Under a new sales agreement , Studebaker would be 

the exclusive sales agent for E-M-F cars. On December 9, 1909 , 
Walter Flanders unilaterally canceled E-M-F's sales agreement 

with tudebaker, touching off months of lawsuit and counter­

su its between the two companies. After tudebaker lost nea rl y 

all of its court battles ,J.P Morgan&. Company purchased E-M-F 

for Studebaker in March 1910. Flanders remained as pre ident 

and general manager of E-M-F, but resigned those positions on 

August 7, 1912. Studebaker then removed all references to 

E-M-F and Flanders from the car and inserted its own brand 

name. 

tudebaker's purchase of a partial interest in E-M-F and 

then contro l of the company allowed this conse rvative wagon 

manufacturer to enter the fl edgling automobile industry on a 
significant sca le at no real risk to its reputation or so lvency. 

This was the most significant con tributi on of Messrs . Everitt , 

Metzger and Flanders to the American automobile industry. 
These are significant historical figure and Yanik's telling of 

their story is both interesting and clear. The author has picked 

au eful set of photograph for the book , a mix of people , prod­

ucts and plants , which the publisher has reproduced we ll. 

Overall , this is a superb book. 

-Charles K. Hyde 
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The Spiri t of the Road, by Tom Turner and john Sparks. ISB 
0-941807-42-8. 160 pages , profuse ly illustrated. Hardcover 
with dust jacket , 10 x 12 1/4 inches. Via Books, 150 Van ess 
Avenue, San Francisco , CA 94102-5292. $50 

For a concise picture of what motoring was all about in 

California over the last century look no further. This is it. 
Drawing much of its material from the pages of Californ ia 
Motorist and its successor, Motor Land, which were published by 
the California State Automobile Association , it gives the reader 
a little bit of everything relating to motoring in the Golden State 
on a yea r-to-year basis. Aptly illustrated with full-color images 

- by Galen Rowell and historic photos from the Moulin Studios 
and CSAA archives, it affords the reader an ample look at motor­
ing itself along with views of such relevant goodies as advertis­

ing, road signs, newspaper clippings, garages , club emblems and 
photos that reveal the traffic patterns of yesterday and accidents 
plus much, much more. 1n the material on road building road 
conditions of the early days of automobile ownership and oper­
ation one can appreciate how driving from here to there could 
be a major event at the very least. 

The Californ ia State Automobile Association was formed 
in 1900 as a social organization of San Francisco motorists at a 
time when a mere six automobiles were rattling around the city. 
But as auto registrations increased the association augmented its 
social function with a practical one, and it has been responsible 
in a large way for much of the progress in the motoring field . 

The book beautifully chronicles th e care and feeding of 
the automobile through the years and is accompanied by a 
wealth of lavish illustrations, many of them in color. It is one of 
the best books on automobilia in general that has passed this 
desk in some time and is well worth a look-see by everyone. 
Subtitled 0 11 e Hund red Years of th e California State Automobile 
Associatio11 , it will appeal especiall y to residents of that state. 

It is a coffee-table volume, yes. But the coffee is espresso' 
And you will thin k twi ce before lending it to anyone! 
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grille or dining room. 

-Keith Marvin 

How to Reserve Please let me know as soon as possible 
the number of people in your party and (a) whether you wish a 
round-trip rail ticket from Paris (b) a one-way rail ticket, and, 
if so , in which direction or (c) whether you wi ll meet us 
at the RAC for lunch and the tour. My addresses are e-mail 
(tvinson@nhtsa.dot .gov), FAX (202-366-3820), home phone 
(703-75 1-7903), or mail (13 14 Trinity Drive, Alexandria , VA 

22314). 
Reservation Deadline The sooner we reach the critical 

mass of 11 , the greate r the chance of obtaining a room at the 
RAC, so we would appreciate as ea rly a response as possible. 
Our dead line is j anua ry 25 , 2002. 
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2002 SAH Student Paper Award 
In order to encourage research and writing efforts among uni ­
versity students in the area of au tomotive his tory, the Society of 
Automotive Historians in 2002 will confer its second annual 
award for the best student paper in the above field. 

Persons submitting papers must be students at education­
al institutions (thesis-level, undergraduate or graduate level) at 
the time of submission. This competition is international in 
scope, but papers must be in the English language. Papers al­
ready published or scheduled for publication will not be accept­
ed. Manuscripts should not exceed 10,000 words and should be 
double-spaced. An abstract is requested. Submissions should 
emphasize in-depth research , with adequate citation of the 
sources utilized. Diagrams, graphs or photographs may be 
included. An original and four copies must be submitted. 

Possible subjects include, but are not limited to , historical 
aspects of automobile companies and their leaders, regulation of 
the auto industry, highway development, environmental matters 
and automotive marketing, design , engineering and safety. 

Submissions wi II be judged using the criteria of research, 
organization, writing style and documentation. A cover letter should 
be included, stating the student's address, school, program, advisor 
and stage in studies. Submissions must be postmarked by April30, 
2002. All papers submitted will be acknowledged. 

The winning paper will be published in the Society's 
Automotive History Review. The winner will be notified in August, 
2002. The award will consist of a plaque and a cash prize of$500.00. 

Submissions should be sent to Sinclair Powell , Chair, Stu­
dent Paper Award Committee, SAH , 8 Ruthven Place, Ann Arbor, 
Ml , USA, 48104-261 Tel: 734-769-1188, Fax: 734-769-2858 
email: sinclairp@msn.com 

- Sinclair Powell 

SAH Recognizes Centenaries of Motor Vehicles 
The Society of Automotive Historians has for several years con­
sidered recognizing the centenaries of individual makes of 
motor vehicles. It was recognized that the great majority of spe­
cific makes of vehicles initially built 100 years ago were no 
longer being produced and that recognition in many instances 
would have to be given to car clubs representing such marques. 

In 2001 the SAH recognition program got under way. Leroy 
Co le and I prepared certificates to present to two single marque 
clubs which represented motor vehicles once renowned both in 
America and abroad. These were Pierce-Arrow and Peerless. 

At the meeting of the Pierce-Arrow ociety held in Buffalo 
on july 10-14 (see j ourna1193), I presented a certificate recog­
nizing the fact that the first Pierce-Arrow was produced and 
so ld in 190 l. Receiving the certifi cate on behalf of the Society 
was Bernard Weis , editor of the ociety's publications. 

A similar certificate was forwarded to the Peerless Motor 
Car Club at its meeting in Cleveland in june, when the club cel­
ebrated the centenary of the Peerless motor ca r. 

The recognition program will continue in 2002. Scheduled 



for recognition are the Franklin, Rambler and Cadillac motor­
cars, plus possibly motor trucks and motorcycles. Please contact 
Sinclair Powell, 8 Ruthven Place, Ann Arbor, MI, 48104- 261 , 
e-mail: sinclairp@msn.com, FAX 734-769-2858, if you wish to 
identify additional marques deserving recognition. 

-Sinclair Powell 

Austin-Healey Celebrates 50 Years in 2002 
Austin-Healey clubs around the world are gearing up for the 
50th anniversary of the Austin-Healey sports car in 2002 . 

Plans are underway for a wide variety of activities 
throughout the year, including being the featured marque at a 
mamber of events. The highlight of the year will be a celebra­
tion at Healey International "Open Roads 2002," a meet to be 
held at Lake Tahoe in june. This international event is expect­
ed to draw as many as 500 Healeys of every make and model 
and nearly 1,000 Healey enthusiasts from around the world. 

For more information about this celebration contact Baird 

Foster; chairman of the AHCA Golden Anniversary Committee, 
at (856) 235-5862 or log on to www.healeyclub.org. 

The prototype Austin-Healey 100 in late 1952 

Apology 
The form for the recent SAH election asked that the ballot be 
returned in the envelope enclosed with the mailing. More than a 
few of you pointed out that the envelope hadn't been supplied. 
Mea culpa! The ballot was modeled on an old one and the 

ominations Chair updated it for the printer without noticing 
that sentence and requesting its deletion. orry for the confusion. 

-Taylor Vinson 

JlWANTEO: L 
KUTOMOBILE ITERATURE 1so0-1915 
l buy sales b roch ures, fcp:air & ownn's manuals, book s , 
showroom item~, artwork, rnudds & toys, posters o r 'MlY ite m s 
pertaining to :.~utomobile•, truck• o r motorcyc les . .. 
I t r avel to purchase collec tions . 

Walter Miller 
6710 Brooklawn Pkwv. 
Syracuse, NY 13211 USA 
315-432-8282 fax JlS-432-8256 
e-ma il : info(a)aul otit. com 
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Wanted Interview sources for 1955 Mille Miglia (other than 
Fitch and Moss)- drivers , mechanics, car entrants-names and 
phone numbers or addresses ; photo sources for 1955 Mi lle 
Miglia in U.S. or Europe-names and addresses. Thanks, Carl 

Goodwin, 221 W 5th St., Box D., Palisade, CO 81526, 
(970)464-4925, attlastt@frontier.net 

New England Auto List Does anybody have the 1915 edition' 
I'm trying to identify the registrants of ew Hampshire num­
bers 0151 and 0523 from that year (they may well have been 
issued to the same person or business. The leading zero sign i­
fies a Commercial registration). Kit Foster, 1102 Long Cove 
Road, Gales Ferry, CT 06335-1812 phone (860) 464-6466 
email foster@netbox.com 

Automobile 
Manufacturers 
Worldwide 
Registry 

Marian 
Suman-Hreblay 

327 pages $39.95 5oftcover (8',~ x ll) 
Bibliography ISBN 0-7864-0972-X 2000 

«Extensively cro ·s-reference .. , indispensable" 
-The Flying Lady 

<<Essential" 
-SciTeclt Book News 

"Useful ... informatiw!' 
-Reference Reviews 

I McFarland 
Box 611 Jefferson NC 286-tO • FAX 336-.!li0--5018 
www.mcfarl:.mdpuu.com • Ord..-n 800-25J-2 187 
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HAYES-H T BODIES: Geo,-ge Hmtley sent along this ad for Hayes­
Hunt bodies which appeared in the August 28 , 1926 issue of Tite 
Satu,-day Evening Post. George knew of the Michigan Hayes Body 
Co. and the Hayes operation of the Marmon body plant, but he had 
never heard of the Hayes-Hunt Body Corporation of Elizabeth, New 
Jersey. Are there a ny members out there who have any information 
about this operation? 


